TITAN MEDICAL INC.

ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015

March 30, 2016

TITAN MEDICAL INC. ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CORPORATE STRUCTURE	1
CAUTION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	1
DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS	4
DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS	6
Product Development	6
Development Objectives	7
Market Opportunity	9
Regulation	11
Specialized Skill and Knowledge	11
Intellectual Property Protection	
Operations	
Employees	
Surgeon Advisory Board	
RISK FACTORS	
The Business of the Company – General	
Uncertainty as to Product Development and Commercialization Milestones	
Product and Services Not Completely Developed	
Additional Financing	
Strategic Alliances	
Dependence on Key Personnel	
Competition	
Infringement of Intellectual Property Rights	16
Intellectual Property	17
Current Global Financial Conditions	17
Conflicts of Interest	17
Results of Operations	
Rapidly Changing Markets Make it Difficult to Forecast Future Operating Results	
Uncertain Market/Uncertain Acceptance of the Company's Technology/Target Market	
Technological Advancements	19
Insurance and Uninsured Risks	19
Ability to License Other Intellectual Property Rights	19
Government Regulation	
Changes in Government Policy	19

Changes in Accounting and Tax Rules	19
Contingent Liabilities	20
The Business of the Company – Production	20
Manufacturing Risks	20
Product Defect Risk	20
Profitability	20
Supplier	21
Securities of the Company	21
History of Losses	21
Stock Price Volatility	21
Future Share Sales	21
Limited Operating History	
Fluctuating Financial Results	
Currency Fluctuations	22
DIVIDENDS	22
CAPITAL STRUCTURE	23
MARKET FOR SECURITIES	
ESCROWED SECURITIES	27
DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	27
AUDIT COMMITTEE	29
PROMOTER	
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS AND REGULATORY ACTIONS	
INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS	
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR	
MATERIAL CONTRACTS	
EXPERTS	
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	

CORPORATE STRUCTURE

Name, Address and Incorporation

Titan Medical Inc. ("Titan" or the "Company" or "we") is the successor corporation formed pursuant to two separate amalgamations (the "Amalgamations") under the *Business Corporations Act* (Ontario) on July 28, 2008. The head office and registered office of Titan is located at 170 University Avenue, Suite 1000, Toronto, Ontario M5H 3B3. Titan's main telephone number is (416) 548-7522.

The following is a brief description of the Amalgamations:

Synergist Medical Inc. ("Synergist"), Titan Medical Inc. (formerly, 2174656 Ontario Limited) ("Newco") and KAM Capital Corp. ("KAM") entered into an amalgamation agreement on June 23, 2008, pursuant to which on July 28, 2008 Synergist amalgamated with Newco, a wholly-owned subsidiary of KAM, to form a new corporation called Titan Medical Inc. ("Amalco"). Thereafter, Amalco amalgamated with KAM pursuant to a vertical amalgamation to form a new corporation called Titan Medical Inc.

Synergist was incorporated on July 5, 2002 and commenced operations on May 31, 2006 for the purpose of developing next generation surgical robotic technology. KAM was incorporated on November 28, 2007 and filed and obtained a receipt for a final prospectus from certain Canadian securities regulatory authorities in compliance with the TSX Venture Exchange's ("TSX-V") Policy on Capital Pool Companies ("CPC Policy"). Newco was formed as a special purpose wholly-owned subsidiary of KAM incorporated for the purpose of effecting the Amalgamations. The Amalgamations constituted the Qualifying Transaction of KAM under the CPC Policy.

On September 30, 2014, Titan graduated to the TSX and de-listed from the TSX-V.

Intercorporate Relationships

Titan does not have any subsidiaries.

Currency

Effective January 1, 2014, the Company changed its functional and presentation currency from the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar, applied on a prospective basis in accordance with IAS 21. This change reflects the continuing increase in the Company's costs being incurred in U.S. dollars, a trend which is expected to continue in the foreseeable future. All currency amounts in this annual information form are in U.S. dollars unless otherwise indicated

CAUTION REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This annual information form and the documents incorporated by reference herein contain "forward-looking information" concerning anticipated developments and events which the Company has a reasonable basis to believe may occur in the future. These forward-looking statements are made as of the date of this annual information form or, in the case of documents incorporated by reference herein, as of the date of such documents. These forward-looking statements may concern anticipated developments in the Company's operations in future periods, the adequacy of the Company's financial resources and other events or conditions that may occur in the future. Forward-looking statements are frequently, but not always, identified by words such as "expects", "expectation", "anticipates", "believes", "intends", "estimates", "predicts", "potential", "targeted", "plans", "possible" and similar expressions, or statements that events, conditions or results "will", "may", "could" or "should" occur or be achieved. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, statements regarding:

- the Company's technology and research and development objectives, including development milestones, estimated costs and schedules for completion;
- the Company's intention with respect to updating any forward-looking statement after the date on which such statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events;

- the Company's expectation with respect to continuing animal feasibility and commencing cadaver studies;
- the Company's expectation with respect to the initiation of human clinical trials and initial regulatory submissions, including expected regulatory classifications;
- the Company's expectation with respect to launching a commercial product in certain jurisdictions;
- the Company's plans to develop and commercialize the SPORTTM (Single Port Orifice Robotic Technology) Surgical System and the estimated incremental costs (including cost and timing of achieving the development milestones disclosed herein);
- the Company's intentions with respect to initiating marketing activities following receipt of the applicable regulatory approvals;
- the surgical indications for, and the benefits of, the SPORTTM Surgical System;
- the Company's intention to continue to assess specialized skill and knowledge requirements and recruitment of qualified personnel and partners;
- the Company's belief that the materials and parts necessary for the manufacture of a clinical-grade SPORTTM Surgical System will be available in the marketplace;
- the Company's filing and prosecution of patent applications to expand its intellectual property portfolio as technologies are developed or refined;
- the Company's seeking of licensing opportunities to expand its intellectual property portfolio;
- the Company's intention with respect to not paying any cash dividends on common shares of the Company ("Common Shares") in the foreseeable future;
- the Company's intention to retain future earnings, if any, to finance expansion and growth;
- the agreement with Longtai Medical Inc. and the issuance of securities and related matters thereunder;
- projected competitive conditions with respect to the Company's products;
- the estimated size of the market for robotic surgical systems;
- the market for common share purchase warrants of the Company ("Warrants") or units of the Company ("Units").

Forward-looking statements are statements about the future and are inherently uncertain, and actual results of the Company or other future events or conditions may differ materially from those reflected in the forward-looking statements due to a variety of risks, uncertainties and other factors, including those referred to in the section titled, "Risk Factors" herein. These risks include, but are not limited to:

- current global financial conditions;
- dependence on key personnel;
- ability to attract qualified employees to maintain and grow business;
- disclosure of trade secrets and other proprietary information;
- conflicts of interest;
- the Company's ability to obtain additional financing;
- strategic alliances;
- uncertainty as to product development and commercialization milestones;
- results of operations;
- competition;

- rapidly changing markets;
- uncertain market or uncertain acceptance of the Company's technology;
- technological advancements;
- intellectual property protection and infringement;
- ability to license the intellectual property rights of others;
- insurance and uninsured risks;
- product and services not completely developed;
- government regulation;
- changes in government policy;
- regulatory approval;
- changes in accounting and tax rules;
- contingent liabilities;
- manufacturing risks;
- product defect risk;
- profitability;
- supplier risk;
- history of losses;
- stock price volatility;
- future share sales;
- limited operating history;
- effect of incorrect estimates regarding milestones;
- fluctuating financial results; and
- currency fluctuations.

Forward-looking statements are based on a number of assumptions which may prove to be incorrect, including but not limited to assumptions about:

- general business and current global economic conditions;
- future success of current research and development activities;
- achieving development and commercial milestones;
- competition;
- changes to tax rates and benefits;
- the availability of financing;
- the Company's and competitors' costs of production and operations;
- the Company's ability to attract and retain skilled employees;
- the Company's ongoing relations with its third-party service providers;
- the design of the SPORTTM Surgical System and related platforms and equipment;

- the progress and timing of the development of the SPORTTM Surgical System;
- costs related to the development, completion and potential commercialization of the SPORTTM Surgical System;
- receipt of all applicable regulatory approvals;
- estimates and projections regarding the robotic surgery equipment industry;
- protection over the Company's intellectual property rights;
- market acceptance of the Company's systems under development; and
- the type of specialized skill and knowledge required to develop the SPORTTM Surgical System and the Company's access to such specialized skill and knowledge.

We caution that the foregoing list of important factors and assumptions is not exhaustive. Although the Company has attempted to identify on a reasonable basis important factors and assumptions related to forward-looking statements, there can be no assurance that forward-looking statements will prove to be accurate, as events or circumstances or other factors could cause actual results to differ materially from those estimated or projected and expressed in, or implied by, these forward-looking statements. Other than as specifically required by law, the Company undertakes no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statement is made, or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, whether as a result of new information, future events or results or otherwise. Accordingly, readers should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements.

DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS

Three Year History

The Company's activities over the last three years have focused on developing its technology, developing strategic relationships, securing its intellectual property, developing its scientific and technical capabilities and knowledge base, and raising equity capital.

The Company's technology development is focussed on the development of a robotic system for minimally invasive surgery ("MIS"). As discussed below under "Description of the Business", the Company's technology development has progressed from initial research and development of aspects of the Company's robotic surgical system to the completion of an alpha commercial prototype and engineering verification units of the Company's SPORTTM Surgical System and completion of tissue testing.

On March 17, 2015 Titan announced that it completed its first quarter milestone, the design and test of a feasibility prototype. This milestone demonstrates feasibility to build a next generation workstation and advanced instruments and it enables expanded use of the SPORTTM Surgical System.

The Company completed the build of two engineering verification units in the fourth quarter of 2015. The Company will continue with additional rounds of testing as the development of the surgical system progresses and in the first quarter of 2016 completed the build of additional engineering verification units now designated extended engineering verification units ("EEV units"). The EEV units incorporate substantially all of the previous design and engineering work on the SPORT[™] Surgical System and will be used for the optimization trials and cadaver labs. See "Description of the Business – Development of the Business".

The Company has put in place an experienced executive management team and recruited a team of respected medical professionals to serve as its Surgeon Advisory Board, and carries out substantially all of its technology development work for the SPORTTM Surgical System through external medical technology development firms. See "Description of the Business – Surgeon Advisory Board.

The Company has entered into exclusive in-licensing relationships with several companies including Live Data, Inc., for its LiveData RTI Server technology, the Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research for a surgical

stapler delivery system and the Trustees of Columbia University for robotic surgical technology for use in singleport surgery.

On May 5, 2015, the Company announced that it had signed an agreement with the James and Sylvia Earl, Simulation to Advance Innovation and Learning (SAIL) Center at Anne Arundel Medical Center (AAMC) in Annapolis, MD, for the development of the training curriculum and post-training assessment of surgeons and surgical teams who would use the SPORT[™] Surgical System.

On June 8, 2015, the Company entered into an option agreement (the "Technology Option Agreement") with Platform Imaging, LLC ("Platform") whereby Platform granted the Company an option (the "Option") to negotiate a license agreement ("License Agreement") to have exclusive rights to practice the inventions set forth in the patents for Markerless Tracking of Robotic Surgical Tools for incorporation in the Company's SPORT[™] Surgical System and to distribute such product thereafter. Under the terms of the Technology Option Agreement, the Company must pay to Platform a non-refundable option fee of \$300,000 as follows: (i) \$100,000 upon signing the Technology Option Agreement; (ii) \$100,000 on January 2, 2016; and (iii) \$100,000 on October 1, 2016. In addition, the Company shall have the right at any time up to and including January 2, 2017, to exercise the Option by paying a fee of \$1.3 million (the "License Fee") for the rights under the License Agreement, payable upon execution of a License Agreement. A member of the Company's senior management is also a director, member of the Platform senior management team, co-inventor of the technology, co-founder of Platform and a significant shareholder of Platform.

On July 30, 2015, the Company entered into an agreement with BSI Group America Inc. ("BSI"), a recognized European Notified Body, for BSI to perform the necessary assessments so as to certify Titan's quality system for compliance with international and European requirements, as required for medical devices marketed in the European Union.

On September 7, 2015, the Company entered into a master services agreement with Chiltern International, Inc. ("Chiltern"), formerly Theorem CR, Inc., which will allow the parties to negotiate the provision of clinical trial research services to be provided by Chiltern to Titan from time to time, without having to re-negotiate the terms and conditions for each such service.

On November 30, 2015, the Company entered into an agreement with Cadence Device, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Cadence, Inc. ("Cadence"). Under the terms of that agreement, Cadence agreed to develop, manufacture and manage the supply chain, sterilization and distribution for multi-articulating robotic instruments for use with Titan's SPORT[™] Surgical System.

The Company entered into a license agreement with Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research effective December 14, 2015 pursuant to which Titan received a license to certain patent rights in the field of robotic surgical procedures and systems for colorectal surgery.

The Company's financing activities over the last three completed fiscal years have included:

- In March 2013, the Company completed a prospectus qualified offering of 6,260,763 Units for gross proceeds of U.S. \$6,180,684. Each Unit issued under the March 2013 offering consisted of one Common Share and one Warrant. Each such Warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase one additional Common Share for CDN\$1.25 and will expire on March 13, 2018.
- In February 2014, the Company completed a prospectus qualified offering of 9,142,500 Units for gross proceeds of U.S.\$11,588,677. Each Unit issued under the February 2014 offering consisted of one Common Share and one Warrant. Each such Warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase one additional Common Share for CDN\$2.00 and will expire February 19, 2017.
- In April 2014, the Company completed a prospectus qualified offering of 12,203,189 Units for gross proceeds of U.S.\$23,232,936. Each Unit issued under the April 2014 offering consisted of one Common Share and one Warrant. Each such Warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase one additional Common Share for CDN\$2.75 and will expire April 23, 2017.

- In November 2015, the Company completed a prospectus qualified offering of 9,349,593 Units for gross proceeds of U.S. \$8,611,901. Each Unit issued under the November 2015 offering consisted of one Common Share and 0.75 of a Warrant. Each such whole Warrant entitles the holder thereof to purchase one additional Common Share for CDN\$1.60 and will expire November 16, 2020.
- On October 30, 2015, the Company entered into a letter agreement (the "Letter Agreement") with Longtai Medical Inc. ("Longtai"). On November 23, 2015 Titan closed a private placement of 4,290,280 Common Shares of Titan at a subscription price of CDN\$1.23 per Common Share for gross proceeds of US\$4,000,000 with Longtai as the subscriber. Longtai is an importer and distributer of high end medical devices for multinational companies.
- Under the Letter Agreement Titan has granted to Longtai exclusive rights to negotiate for an exclusive marketing, sales and distribution agreement for Titan's SPORT[™] Surgical System in the Asia Pacific region for a period of 183 days (the "Distributorship Agreement"). Longtai has paid to Titan US\$2,000,000 as a deposit toward the Distributorship Agreement, which shall be repaid to Longtai in the event that the agreement is not entered into within the 183-day period. Longtai will concurrently with the signing of the Distributorship Agreement, subscribe for and purchase an additional US\$4,000,000 worth of Common Shares at a share issue price equal to the 5-day VWAP (less a 12.5% discount). If the Distributorship Agreement is signed and the second US\$4,000,000 private placement is completed, Titan will retain US\$1,400,000 of the Distributorship Deposit and repay US\$600,000 to Longtai.

Significant Acquisitions

There were no significant acquisitions completed by Titan during its most recently completed financial year for which disclosure is required under Part 8 of National Instrument 51-102 – *Continuous Disclosure Obligations*.

DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS

Product Development

The Company's business is focused on computer-assisted robotic surgical technologies for application in MIS and is transitioning from research and development to a commercialization phase. The Company is currently developing the SPORTTM (Single Port Orifice Robotic Technology) Surgical System, a single-port/single-incision robotic surgical system to provide tele-operation (remote surgery) capabilities. The SPORTTM Surgical System comprises a surgeon-controlled robotic platform (patient cart) that includes a 3D high definition vision system and multi-articulating instruments for performing MIS procedures, and a surgeon workstation that provides the surgeon with an advanced ergonomic interface to the robotic platform and also provides a 3D endoscopic view of inside a patient's body during MIS procedures.

Development of the SPORTTM Surgical System has proceeded in response to "voice of customer" feedback and consultation with medical technology development firms engaged by the Company and the Company's Surgeon Advisory Board (the "Surgeon Advisory Board") comprised of industry-leading surgeons. This has allowed the Company to develop a robotic surgical system that will not only include the traditional advantages of robotic surgery, including tele-operation, 3D stereoscopic imaging and restoration of instinctive control, but also new and enhanced features including an advanced surgeon workstation incorporating a 3D high definition display that provides a more ergonomic-friendly user interface and a robotic platform with improved instrument dexterity. The advanced ergonomic design of the workstation also includes two custom designed master controllers, a second display for delivering ancillary information to the surgeon and elbow supports instead of forearm supports to provide a more comfortable working position. Overall, the design of the surgical system is intended to allow for the system to adapt to the surgeon instead of having the surgeon adapt to the system. The SPORTTM Surgical System is also being developed to allow for data collection and analytics that could be utilized by the surgeon and/or operation room teams. The Company aims to pursue a broad set of surgical indications for the SPORTTM Surgical System, including general abdominal, gynecologic, urologic and colorectal procedures.

The SPORTTM Surgical System robotic platform has been designed with the goal of providing multi-articulating instruments and a 3D high definition vision system for insertion into a patient's body cavity through a single incision. The design of the robotic platform includes an insertion tube of approximately 19mm in diameter that is capable of being inserted into the patient's body cavity through a skin incision of approximately 25mm. The insertion tube includes a collapsible portion incorporating the 3D high definition vision system inside a camera module equipped with a digital zoom at a distal end that once inserted, is configured to deploy into a working configuration wherein the 3D high definition vision system and multi-articulating instruments can be controlled by a surgeon at the workstation. The multi-articulating, interactive, snake-like instruments are designed to couple with removable and sterile single patient use robotic tools that would provide first use quality in every case and eliminate the reprocessing of the instrument. The use of reposable (re-usable for a specific number of uses) robotic instruments and single patient use tools allows more use cases for each robotic instrument thus reducing the per case cost. The robotic platform is also designed to include a mast, a boom and wheels for optimal configurability for a variety of surgical indications and the ability to be maneuvered around the operating room and surgical centers where applicable.

As part of the development of the SPORTTM Surgical System, the Company is also developing a robust training curriculum and post-training assessment for surgeons and surgical teams. The training curriculum includes cognitive pre-training, psychomotor skills training, team training, troubleshooting and an overview of safety. Post-training assessment includes the design of assessment tools and validating the assessment tools. The Company previously announced that it has signed an agreement with the James and Sylvia Earl, Simulation to Advance Innovation and Learning (SAIL) Center at Anne Arundel Medical Center (AAMC) in Annapolis, MD, for the development of the training curriculum and post-training assessment.

The Company continuously evaluates its technologies under development for intellectual property protection. As of December 31, 2015, the Company had ownership of eleven patents and twenty-six patent applications filed with various patent offices. The Company anticipates expanding its patent portfolio by filing patent applications as it progresses in the development of robotic surgical technologies and by licensing suitable technologies. The Company has entered into exclusive license agreements with several organizations including Live Data, Inc., for its LiveData RTI Server technology, the Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research for a surgical stapler delivery system and the Trustees of Columbia University for robotic surgical technology for use in single-port surgery.

As part of its development and commercialization efforts, the Company has established certain milestones that it uses to assess its progress towards developing commercially viable robotic surgical technologies. These milestones relate to technology and design advancements as well as to dates for clinical testing and completing regulatory submissions. To assess progress, the Company regularly tests and evaluates its technology. If such evaluations indicate technical defects or failure to meet cost or performance goals, the Company's commercialization schedule could be delayed and potential purchasers of its initial commercial systems may decline to purchase them or choose to purchase alternative technologies.

Among other things, the future success of the Company is substantially dependent on its continued research and development program, including the ongoing support of its outsourced research and development suppliers. In addition to being capital intensive, research and development activities relating to sophisticated technologies that the Company develops are inherently uncertain as to future success and the achievement of desired results. If delays or problems occur during the Company's ongoing research and development activities, important financial and human resources may need to be diverted toward resolving such delays or problems. Further, there is material risk that the Company's research and development activities may not result in a functional, commercially viable product or one that is approved by regulatory authorities.

Development Objectives

The Company uses a combination of internal resources and external development firms to execute the research and development plan for the Company's robotic surgical system.

In Q1 2016, in consultation with its advisors, the Company and its development firm, Ximedica, LLC, re-engineered and optimized the 2016 development plan. As a result, the Company has revised its estimates of the total cost to reach commercialization and the nature and timing of the development milestones. These changes are expected to

have only minimal impact on the time needed to complete the required studies and other testing that will support the 510(k) application to the United States Food and Drug Administration ("FDA"). The "Development Milestone" table below has been adjusted to reflect these changes.

The Company completed the build of two engineering verification units in the fourth quarter of 2015. The Company had previously announced plans to build first-in-human units in the first quarter of 2016 after the completed build of the two engineering verification units. However, due to the revision of the development path, the first-in-human units will be repurposed as EEV units. The EEV units were completed during the first quarter of 2016. The EEV units incorporate substantially all of the previous design and engineering work completed on the SPORT[™] Surgical System and will be used for optimization trials and cadaver studies. The cadaver studies will replace the previously planned early human feasibility studies.

The cadaver studies are expected to provide more comprehensive and higher quality information in a shorter time period and to have the potential to enable earlier regulatory submission with to the FDA. Given the progress the Company has made in the build of the prototype units to date as well as having a better understanding of the quantity and quality of information required to support the FDA 510(k) application, the Company believes it now has a better understanding of the time and information requirements involved in the build and regulatory process.

The Company's current plan is to focus on the development and commercialization of the SPORTTM Surgical System at estimated incremental costs, and according to the timeline, as set forth in the table below.

The Company's development and commercialization efforts have been based on "voice of customer" feedback, consultations with external medical technology development firms and the Company's Surgeon Advisory Board. The Company is pursuing a broad set of surgical indications, including general abdominal, gynecologic, urologic and colorectal procedures for the SPORTTM Surgical System. The Company anticipates costs related to the commercialization and regulatory approval of the SPORTTM system to be as set out in the table below.

The Company's development milestones, estimated costs and schedule for completion, in each case as at February 29, 2016, are set out below.

<u>Development Milestone</u>	<u>Estimated Cost</u> (in U.S. \$) [*]	<u>Schedule</u> <u>for Milestone</u> <u>Completion</u>	<u>Comments</u>
Alpha commercial prototype design complete (Design of prototype suitable for ongoing tissue testing)	-	Q1 2014	Completed
Alpha commercial prototype built	-	Q2 2014	Completed
Tissue testing (Testing performance of individual features and functionality)	-	Q2 2014	Completed
Design and test of feasibility prototype complete (Demonstrate feasibility for next generation console and advanced instruments)		Q1 2015	Completed

Development Milestone	<u>Estimated Cost</u> (in U.S. \$) [*]	<u>Schedule</u> <u>for Milestone</u> <u>Completion</u>	<u>Comments</u>
Units built and ready for engineering verification	(2 milestones)		
(Prototype is formally tested to meet previously defined specifications)			
Build 2 engineering verification (EV) units	-	Q4 2015	Completed
Build EEV units		Q1 2016	Completed
Optimization Trials / Cadaver Labs initiated	\$12 million	Q3 2016	
	(2 milestones)	Expected	
Audit for CE Mark approval commenced	\$5 million	Q3 2016	
		Expected	
Design verification completed and 510(k) application submitted to FDA	\$7 million	Q1 2017	
Pivotal Human clinical trial commenced	\$5 million	Q1 2017	
Outside U.S. commercial launch	\$5 million	Q1 2017	
(Pending CE Mark approval)		Expected	
U.S. commercial launch		Q3-2017	
(Pending 510(k) market clearance)		Expected	
TOTAL	\$34 million		

Upon completion of the development of the SPORTTM Surgical System and following receipt of all applicable regulatory approvals in the United States, Europe, and/or Asia, the Company intends to utilize a direct sales force and/or distribution partner(s) to initiate marketing the SPORTTM Surgical System to hospitals.

Due to the nature of technology research and development, there is no assurance that these objectives will be achieved, and there can be no assurance with respect to the time or resources that may be required. The Company expects that additional specific milestones could be identified as the development of its SPORTTM Surgical System progresses, or existing milestones, budgets and the schedule for completion of each milestone may change depending on a number of factors including the results of the Company's development program, the availability of financing and the ability of development firms engaged by the Company to completed work assigned to them. The total costs to complete the development of the Company's SPORTTM Surgical System as referenced above are only an estimate based on current information available to the Company and cannot yet be determined with a high degree of certainty, and the costs may be substantially higher than estimated.

Market Opportunity

The Company's business is focused on computer-assisted robotic surgical technologies for application in MIS and is transitioning from research and development to a commercialization phase. The Company is currently developing the SPORTTM (Single Port Orifice Robotic Technology) Surgical System, a single-port/single-incision robotic

surgical system to provide tele-operation (remote surgery) capabilities. The SPORTTM Surgical System comprises a surgeon-controlled robotic platform (patient cart) that includes a 3D high definition vision system and multiarticulating instruments for performing MIS procedures, and a surgeon workstation that provides the surgeon with an advanced ergonomic interface to the robotic platform and also provides a 3D endoscopic view of inside a patient's body during MIS procedures.

The Company's robotic surgical system is being designed to address the growing robotic surgery market. The size of the market for robotic surgical systems is estimated by Grand View Research Inc. ("Grand View") to grow from approximately US \$7.5 billion in 2014 to US \$17.9 billion by 2022. See Grand View's report entitled "Medical Robotic Systems by Product (Surgical, Orthopedic, Laparoscopy, Neurological, Rehabilitation, Assistive, Prosthetics, Orthotics, Steerable, Therapeutic, Exoskeleton, Non-Invasive, Hospital/Pharmacy, Telemedicine, I.V, Pharmacy, Emergency Response Robotic Systems) – Analysis and Segment Forecasts to 2022" dated August, 2015, excerpts of which may be viewed at www.grandviewresearch.com.

Robotic Surgery

Today's medical surgery industry is built on a combination of mature and evolving surgical techniques that use evolving technology to perform both simple and complex surgery. Currently, the main form of surgery is open surgery. Although performed on a daily basis, open surgery requires large incisions, posing several problems to both the patient and hospital. The increased trauma to the patient causes both recovery times and hospitalization stays to be longer and more expensive than minimally invasive surgery. Also, larger incisions cause more pain and scarring than minimally invasive surgical techniques. MIS has been evolving over the past 20 years and has reduced trauma to the patient thus resulting in fewer complications, reduced hospital stays and shorter patient recovery times. Techniques used in MIS are performed through small ports rather than large incisions that exist in open surgery. However, the acceptance of MIS has not increased in more complex surgery.

The shortcomings of both open surgery and MIS have led to the introduction of robots within the surgical industry. Robotic surgical technologies represent the next generation in the evolution of surgical procedure. The objectives of robotic platforms are to provide surgeons with tools to allow complex procedures to be performed repeatedly with greater precision, while offering improved vision and control. The use of robots is intended to empower surgeons to employ improved techniques and assist in reducing the risks associated with complex surgeries.

Market Acceptance

To date, robotic surgical technologies have been employed in urology, gynecology, colon and rectal surgery, cardiothoracic surgery, general surgery, head and neck surgery, orthopedic surgery, neurosurgery, and catheter-based interventional cardiology and radiology.

The success of robotic technologies in these applications has led to the growing adoption and commercialization of these technologies in the medical industry. Although robotic surgical procedures have been gaining substantial acceptance, the industry is still in its infancy. The technology available is becoming more sophisticated in order to overcome technical hurdles that are currently encountered. The end objective is to overcome the limitations of fixed port access, limited dexterity and visualization.

Competitive Conditions

The industry leader within the robotic surgical market is Intuitive Surgical, Inc. (NASDAQ: ISRG), maker of the da Vinci® Surgical System. TransEnterix Inc. (NYSE: TRXC) is a medical device company that is reportedly scheduled to come to market with the SurgiBot System, a motorized laparoscopic platform that is expected to be capable of patient-side minimally invasive procedures, and has recently acquired the ALF-X Surgical System from SOFAR S.p.A., an Italian healthcare company. In addition, there are a number of other companies reported to be currently using or planning to use robots and computers in surgery, including, Meere Company, Medrobotics and Verb Surgical, a recently announced collaboration between Alphabet's Verily division (née Google Life Sciences) and Ethicon, a division of Johnson & Johnson. Any company with substantial experience in industrial robotics or

complex medical devices could potentially expand into the field of surgical robotics and become a potential competitor.

Regulation

United States Regulatory Process

In the United States, the Company's surgical system will be subject to regulation by the FDA. Management expects that under the FDA guidelines, the surgical system will be classified as a Class II medical device. Class II devices are those which are subject to the general controls and require premarket demonstration of adherence to certain performance standards or other special controls, as specified by the FDA, and clearance by the FDA. Premarket review and clearance by the FDA for these devices is accomplished through the 510(k) premarket notification process. For most Class II devices, the manufacturer must submit to the FDA a premarket notification submission, demonstrating that the device is "substantially equivalent" in intended use and technology to a "predicate device" that is either:

- (1) a device that has grandfather marketing status because it was legally marketed prior to May 28, 1976, the date upon which the Medical Device Amendments of 1976 were enacted, or
- (2) a Class I or II device that has been cleared through the 510(k) process.

The FDA may require further information, including clinical data, to make a determination regarding substantial equivalence. If the FDA determines that the device, or its intended use, is not "substantially equivalent" (as such term is defined by the FDA), the FDA will place the device, or the particular use of the device, into Class III, and the device sponsor must then fulfill much more rigorous pre-marketing requirements.

After a device receives 510(k) clearance, any modification that could significantly affect its safety or effectiveness, or that would constitute a major change in its intended use, requires a new 510(k) clearance or could require a pre-market approval application. The FDA requires each manufacturer to make this determination in the first instance, but the FDA can review any such decision. If the FDA disagrees with a manufacturer's decision not to seek a new 510(k) clearance, the agency may retroactively require the manufacturer to seek 510(k) clearance or pre-market approval. The FDA may also require the manufacturer to cease marketing and/or recall the modified device until 510(k) clearance or pre-market approval is obtained.

European Union and Canada Regulatory Process

Medical devices in the European Union ("EU") are regulated under EU Council Directive 93/42/EEC as amended by 2007/47/EC, also referred to as Medical Device Directive or MDD, and must bear the CE Mark prior to being placed on the market. In order to affix the CE Marking on products, a recognized European Notified Body must certify a manufacturer's quality system for compliance with international and European requirements. Any modifications of existing products or development of new products in the future will require permission to affix the CE Marking to such products.

In order to commercialize products in Canada, regulatory approval from Health Canada (Therapeutic Products Directorate, Medical Devices Bureau) is required. Medical device licence applications must contain a valid ISO 13485:2003 certificate issued by a Health Canada recognized registrar under the Canadian Medical Devices Conformity Assessment System (CMDCAS). Evaluation of product safety and effectiveness is completed by Health Canada.

Specialized Skill and Knowledge

The research and development of the Company's surgical system requires specialized skill and knowledge. We believe the required skill and knowledge to carry out the current stage of research and development is available to the Company, through its current officers, employees and external medical technology development firms. The Company will continue to assess its requirements and recruit and engage required qualified personnel and

development firms as needed subject to budget limitations. If the final research and development stage is successfully completed and the clinical-grade SPORTTM Surgical System is developed, it is believed that the materials and parts necessary for the manufacture of the product will be available in the marketplace. However, there is no assurance in this regard as the research and development program may, in the future, reveal requirements for new materials and parts that have not been identified to date.

Dr. Dennis Fowler, Executive Vice President, Clinical and Regulatory Affairs, is responsible for Titan's clinical affairs and regulatory approval process plan for SPORTTM Surgical System including its pre-clinical and clinical testing strategy for submission to and approval by the U.S. Federal Drug Administration (FDA) and by the European Union.

Intellectual Property Protection

As of December 31, 2015, the Company had ownership or exclusive rights to eleven patents and twenty-six patent applications filed with various patent offices. The Company anticipates expanding its patent portfolio by filing patent applications as it progresses in the development of robotic surgical technologies and by licensing suitable technologies. There can be no assurance that our patent applications will be granted or that our intellectual property rights will not be challenged by third parties. See "Risk Factors".

Operations

The Company develops its core technologies through a combination of in-house personnel and selected engineering and external medical technology development firms. Certain components of the Company's robotic surgical system are being developed to the Company's specifications by various third party suppliers and medical technology development firms through purchase orders and does not have long-term contracts with any third parties.

The Company maintains its head office at subleased premises in Toronto, Ontario.

Employees

As of December 31, 2015, the Company had a total of 7 full-time employees and 2 consultants.

Surgeon Advisory Board

The Company has assembled a surgeon advisory board consisting of the following surgeons who are widely regarded as leaders in the field of medical robotics or fields of surgery where robotics are expected to have a significant impact:

Dennis Fowler, M.D., MPH

Head of the Surgeon Advisory Board and Executive Vice President, Clinical and Regulatory Affairs, Titan Medical Inc. Dr. Fowler is the co-inventor of the single-incision Insertable Robotic Effector Platform (IREP) technology licensed from The Trustees of Columbia University for use in Titan's SPORTTM Surgical System. Formerly, he was the Gerald and Janet Carrus Professor of Surgical Science, Director of the Center for Innovation and Outcomes Research in the Department of Surgery, Columbia University College of Physicians and Surgeons, and V.P. - Medical Director of Perioperative Services at New York Presbyterian Hospital.

Arnold Advincula, M.D.

Vice-Chair of Women's Health and Chief of Gynecology at the Sloane Hospital for Women at Columbia University Medical Center/New York Presbyterian Hospital. Vice-President of the American Association of Gynecologic Laparoscopy (AAGL).

Julianne Bingener, M.D.

Professor of Surgery and Vice Chair for Quality, Safety and Service in the Department of Surgery in the Mayo Clinic College of Medicine. Clinical and research focus is in the use of minimally invasive surgery and endoscopy for diagnosis and treatment of gastrointestinal diseases.

Erik Dutson, M.D.

Associate Professor of Surgery and Chief of the Section of Minimally Invasive and Bariatric Surgery at UCLA, where he is also the Executive Medical Director of UCLA's Center for Advanced Surgical and Interventional Technology (CASIT). Clinical interests include laparoscopic and robotic bariatric surgery, while his research interests focus on the development of computer-assisted technology.

Adrian Park, M.D.

Chairman of the Department of Surgery and Chair of the Earl Simulation to Advance Innovation and Learning Center of Anne Arundel Health System in Annapolis, MD. Member of the Board of Directors of the Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (SAGES) and served as founding President and Board Chair of the Fellowship Council.

Lee L. Swanstrom, M.D.

Chief of the Division of GI and Minimally Invasive Surgery at the Oregon Clinic, Director of Providence Health System's Complex GI and Foregut Surgery Postgraduate Fellowship Program, and Clinical Professor of Surgery at OHSU. A Director of the American Board of Surgery, Past President of both SAGES and the Fellowship Council, and Chief Innovations Officer and Director of the Innovations Fellowship at the Institutes des Hôpitalo Universitaires of the University of Strasbourg, France.

John Valvo, M.D.

A practicing urologist and Executive Director and founder of the Robotic and Minimally Invasive Surgery Program at Rochester General Hospital in Rochester, New York. The program ranks in the top two percent of robotic programs for surgery volume in the U.S., has trained over 30 robotic surgeons, and has enabled the completion of more than 7,000 robotic urology, gynecology, general, and colorectal operations.

Yanghee Woo, M.D.

Assistant Professor of Surgery and the Director of the Global Excellence in Gastric Cancer Care at Columbia University at Columbia Medical Center. An upper gastrointestinal surgeon and has unique international training in minimally invasive/robotic surgery and has expertise in the surgical treatment of tumors of the stomach, pancreas, small bowel, gallbladder and bile ducts.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in the Company's securities involves a high degree of risk. Before making an investment decision with respect to the Company's securities, potential investors should carefully consider the following risk factors, in addition to the other information included or incorporated by reference into this annual information form, as well as the Company's historical financial statements and related notes. The risks set out below are not the only risks that the Company faces, however management has identified the risks below as specific risks to the Company. If any of the following risks materialize, the Company's business, financial condition, prospects or results of operations will likely suffer. In that case, the trading price of the Company's Common Shares and Warrants could decline and an investor may lose all or part of the money paid to buy the Company's securities.

The Business of the Company – General

Uncertainty as to Product Development and Commercialization Milestones

The Company has established product development and commercialization milestones that it uses to assess its progress towards developing a commercially viable product. These milestones relate to technology and design improvements as well as to dates for achieving development goals and projected expenditures. To assess progress, the Company tests and evaluates its technology under simulated conditions. If such evaluations indicate technical defects or failure to meet cost or performance goals, the Company's commercialization schedule could be delayed and potential purchasers of its initial commercial systems may decline to purchase them or they may choose to purchase alternative technologies. Whether or not the Company meets its milestones, there is no assurance that the Company's technology will be successful in the market. The Company expects that additional specific milestones could be identified as the development of its SPORTTM Surgical System progresses, or existing milestones, budgets

and the schedule for completion of each milestone may change depending on a number of factors including the results of the Company's development program, the availability of financing and the ability of development firms engaged by the Company to completed work assigned to them.

Product and Services Not Completely Developed

The future success of the Company is substantially dependent on a continued research and development effort thus far directed by certain of its key officers. In addition to being capital intensive, research and development activities relating to sophisticated technologies, such as those of the Company, are inherently uncertain as to future success and the achievement of a desired result. If delays or problems occur during the Company's ongoing research and development process, important financial and human resources may need to be diverted toward resolving such delays or problems. Further, there is a material risk that the Company's research and development activities may not result in a functional, commercially viable product or one that is approved by regulatory authorities.

Additional Financing

The Company will require additional financing in order to continue its research and development program through to completion and take advantage of future opportunities. The ability of the Company to arrange such financing in the future will depend in part upon prevailing capital market conditions, as well as upon the business success of the Company. There can be no assurance that the Company will be successful in its efforts to arrange additional financing on terms satisfactory to the Company. If additional financing is raised by the issuance of shares or convertible securities from treasury, control of the Company may change and shareholders may suffer additional dilution. If additional funds are raised through strategic partnerships, we may be required to relinquish rights to our products, or to grant licences on terms that are not favorable to us. If adequate funds are not available, or are not available on acceptable terms, the Company may not be able to take advantage of opportunities, or otherwise respond to competitive pressures, which may delay or reduce the Company's operations and ability to remain business.

On March 24, 2016, the Company entered into an agency agreement with Bloom Burton & Co. Limited ("Bloom Burton"), a Canadian investment dealer, in respect of a public offering (the "March 2016 Offering") by the Company of a minimum of 14,000,000 Units and a maximum of 16,000,000 Units at a price of CDN \$1.00 per Unit. Each Unit will consist of one Common Share and one Warrant. Each Warrant entitles its holder, upon exercise, to purchase one Common Share at a price of CDN \$1.20 during the period of 5 years following the closing of the March 2016 Offering (the "Closing"). The Company filed a prospectus supplement to its short form base shelf prospectus dated August 18, 2015, on March 24, 2016, in the provinces of Ontario, British Columbia and Alberta.

On February 12, 2016 Titan completed an offering of securities (the "February 2016 Offering") made pursuant to an agency agreement dated February 9, 2016 between the Company and Bloom Burton. The Company sold 11,670,818 Units under the February 2016 Offering at a price of CDN \$0.90 per Unit for gross proceeds of approximately USD \$7,592,101. Each Unit consists of one Common Share of the Company and one Warrant. Each whole Warrant entitles the holder thereof to acquire one Common Share of the Company at an exercise price of CDN \$1.00 which expire February 12, 2021.

On February 23, 2016 the over-allotment option granted to Bloom Burton in connection with the February 2016 Offering was exercised in full and the company sold an additional 1,746,789 Units at the offering price of CDN \$0.90 per Unit for gross proceeds to Titan of approximately USD\$1,139,937.

The success of the Company is very much dependent on its ability to raise capital on a timely basis. Accordingly, throughout 2016, the Company, on a regular basis will consider the prospects of raising additional capital through additional equity transactions by way of public offerings and/or private placements

Strategic Alliances

The Company relies upon, and expects to rely upon, strategic alliances with original equipment manufacturers (if and when the Company's technology is commercialized) and medical technology development firms for development contracts, assistance in product design and development, volume purchase orders and manufacturing and marketing expertise. There can be no assurance that the strategic alliances will achieve their goals.

Dependence on Key Personnel

The Company's future success and growth depends in part upon the experience of a number of key management. If, for any reason, any one or more of such key personnel do not continue to be active in the Company's management, the operations and business prospects of the Company could be adversely affected. In particular, the losses of the services of any of the Company's senior management or other key employees integral to the development of its technology and the generation of a functional, commercially viable product, or the inability to attract and retain necessary technical personnel in the future, could have a short term material adverse effect upon the Company's business, financial condition, prospects, operating results and cash flows. The Company does not currently maintain "key man" insurance for any senior management or other key personnel.

Ability to Attract Qualified Employees to Maintain and Grow Business

We expect that our potential expansion into areas and activities requiring additional expertise, such as further clinical trials, governmental approvals, manufacturing, sales, marketing and distribution will place additional requirements on our management, operational and financial resources. We expect these demands will require an increase in management and scientific personnel and the development of additional expertise by existing management personnel. There is currently aggressive competition for employees who have experience in technology and engineering. The failure to attract and retain such personnel or to develop such expertise could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Disclosure of Trade Secrets and Other Proprietary Information

We rely on trade secrets, which we seek to protect, in part, through confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements with our employees, collaborators, suppliers, and other parties. There can be no assurance that these agreements will not be breached, that we would have adequate remedies for any such breach or that our trade secrets will not otherwise become known to or independently developed by our competitors. We might be involved from time to time in litigation to determine the enforceability, scope and validity of our proprietary rights. Any such litigation could result in substantial cost and divert management's attention from our operations.

Dependence on Third Parties

We are dependent on third parties to conduct our clinical trials and to provide services for certain important aspects of our business. If these third parties do not perform as contractually required or expected, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for our products, or we may be delayed in doing so.

We rely on third parties, such as contract research organizations, medical institutions, academic institutions, independent clinical investigators and contract laboratories, to conduct our clinical trials and preclinical studies, and we expect to continue to do so in the future. We rely heavily on these parties for successful execution of our clinical trials, but do not control many aspects of their activities. As a result, many important aspects of our product development are outside our direct control. If the third parties conducting our clinical trials do not perform their contractual duties or obligations, do not meet expected recruitment or other deadlines, fail to comply with good clinical practice regulations, do not adhere to our clinical trial protocols or otherwise fail to generate reliable clinical data, development, approval and commercialization of our products may be extended, delayed or terminated or may need to be repeated, and we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval.

Competition

The robotic surgical market for the Company's products is highly competitive with respect to, among other factors: pricing, product and service quality, and the time required to introduce new products and services. New products may be slow to be accepted into the market or may not be accepted at all. The Company is constantly exposed to the risk that its competitors may implement new technology before the Company does, or may offer lower prices,

additional products or services or other incentives that the Company cannot and will not offer. The Company can give no assurances that it will be able to compete successfully against existing or future competitors. Competition in the Company's markets is intense, and the Company expects competition to increase. The market for robotic surgery technologies is susceptible to price reductions among competitors seeking relationships with large and well capitalized businesses.

The Company's ability to compete successfully depends on a number of factors, including:

- the successful identification and development of new products for the Company's core market;
- the Company's ability to anticipate customer and market requirements and changes in technology and industry standards in a timely manner;
- the Company's ability to gain access to and use technologies in a cost-effective manner;
- the Company's ability to introduce cost-effective new products in a timely manner;
- the Company's ability to differentiate its products from its competitors' offerings;
- the Company's ability to gain customer acceptance of its products;
- the performance of the Company's products relative to its competitors' products;
- the Company's ability to market and sell the Company's products through effective sales channels;
- the Company's ability to establish and maintain effective internal financial and accounting controls and procedures;
- the Company's ability to obtain required regulatory approval in a timely manner;
- the protection of the Company's intellectual property, including its processes, trade secrets and know-how; and
- the Company's ability to attract and retain qualified technical, executive and sales personnel.

Infringement of Intellectual Property Rights

While the Company believes that its technology being developed or utilized does not infringe upon the proprietary rights of third parties, its commercial success depends, in part, upon the Company not infringing intellectual property rights of others. A number of medical device and robotic surgery companies and other third parties have been issued patents or may have filed patent applications or may obtain additional patents and proprietary rights for technologies similar to those being developed or utilized by the Company. The Company has not undertaken a review to determine whether any existing third party patents or the issuance of any third party patents would require the Company to alter its technology infringes their intellectual property rights due to the growth of products in its target markets, the overlap in functionality of those products and the prevalence of products. The Company may become subject to these claims either directly or through indemnities against these claims that it provides to end-users, manufacturer's representatives, distributors, value added resellers, system integrators and original equipment manufacturers.

Litigation or other proceedings before patent offices may be necessary to determine the scope, enforceability and validity of third party proprietary rights or to establish the Company's proprietary rights. Some of its competitors have, or are affiliated with companies having, substantially greater resources than the Company and these

competitors may be able to sustain the costs of complex intellectual property litigation to a greater degree and for a longer period of time than the Company. Regardless of their merit, any such claims could be time consuming to evaluate and defend, result in costly litigation, cause product shipment delays or stoppages, divert management's attention and focus away from the business, subject the Company to significant liabilities and equitable remedies, including injunctions, require the Company to enter into costly royalty or licensing agreements and require the Company to modify or stop using infringing technology.

The Company may be prohibited from developing or commercializing certain technologies and products unless it obtains a license from a third party. There can be no assurance that it will be able to obtain any such license on commercially favourable terms or at all. If it does not obtain such a license, it could be required to cease the sale of certain of its products.

Intellectual Property

There can be no guarantee that the patent applications owned by the Company will be granted, or, even if allowed to grant, that the patent applications will be granted in their current form. Accordingly, the scope of protection, if any, that may be afforded by the patent applications of the Company is uncertain. Further, even if patents issue from the Company's pending or future applications, those issued patents and any previously assigned patents of the Company may be subject to invalidation proceedings commenced by third parties. The validity of an issued patent may be attacked on a number of different grounds, and such invalidation proceedings are inherently unpredictable. If such an invalidation proceeding commenced by a third party in respect of an issued patent owned by the Company is successful, the subject patent will be ordered invalid and therefore unenforceable.

The success of the Company will depend, in part, on its ability to maintain proprietary protection over its technology and operate without infringing the proprietary rights of third parties. Despite precautions, it may be possible for a third party to copy or otherwise obtain and use the Company's technology without authorization. There can be no assurance that any steps taken by the Company will prevent misappropriation of its technology. Litigation could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources and could have a material adverse effect on Company's business, operating results and/or financial condition.

Current Global Financial Conditions

Current global financial markets have been subject to increased volatility. Access to financing has been negatively impacted in Canada, the United States and elsewhere. As such, the Company is subject to counter-party risk and liquidity risk. The Company is exposed to various counter-party risks including, but not limited to: (i) risks relating to financial institutions that hold the Company's cash; (ii) risks relating to companies that have payables to the Company or to whom the Company has made prepaid expenditures; and (iii) risks relating to the Company's insurance providers.

The current state of the global financial markets may negatively impact the ability of the Company to obtain loans and other credit facilities in the future and, if obtained, on terms favourable to the Company. If levels of volatility are increased or there is market turmoil, the Company's planned growth could be adversely impacted and the trading price of the Company's securities could be adversely affected.

Customers may reduce or postpone expenditures in view of the uncertainty of the global credit and financial markets and the limitations on available credit. Additional impacts of prevailing global financial conditions may include the inability of key suppliers of the Company to remain solvent and/or to obtain sufficient financing for the development and manufacture of our prototypes and products (at the appropriate stages of development).

Conflicts of Interest

Certain directors, officers and advisors of the Company are also directors, officers, advisors or shareholders of other companies. Such associations may give rise to conflicts of interest from time to time. The directors of the Company will be required by law to act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Company and to disclose any interest which they may have in any project or opportunity of the Company. If a conflict arises at a

meeting of the board of directors, any director in a conflict will disclose his interest and abstain from voting on such matter. In determining whether or not the Company will participate in any project or opportunity, the director will primarily consider the degree of risk to which the Company may be exposed and its financial position at that time.

During the period, the Company retained the services of an individual related to a senior executive to provide consulting services in support of marketing efforts for the European market. Compensation includes the grant of stock options valued at \$25,000 and monthly consulting fees of U.S. \$12,000, plus reimbursement of appropriate expenses.

Results of Operations

The results of operations of the Company will depend upon numerous factors, including:

- the successful development and commercialization of the SPORTTM Surgical System in a timely manner and in accordance with budgeted expenditures;
- the extent to which the Company's products gain market acceptance;
- actions relating to regulatory matters;
- timing and ability to develop manufacturing and sales and marketing capabilities;
- demand for products;
- the progress of surgical training in the use of products;
- ability to develop, introduce and market new or enhanced versions of the Company's products on a timely basis;
- product quality problems;
- ability to protect proprietary rights and defend against third party challenges; and
- ability to license additional intellectual property rights as required.

Rapidly Changing Markets Make it Difficult to Forecast Future Operating Results

The Company operates in markets characterized by technological change. The Company will likely be required to reposition its product and service offerings in the future and introduce new products and services as the Company encounters rapidly changing requirements from its customers and increasing competitive pressures. The Company may not be successful in doing so in a timely and responsive manner, or at all. As a result it is difficult to forecast future revenues and plan operating expenses appropriately, which also makes it difficult to predict future operating results.

Uncertain Market/Uncertain Acceptance of the Company's Technology/Target Market

The market for the Company's proposed technology is relatively new and is likely to undergo substantial development and changes. The market for the Company's technology may develop more slowly than the Company anticipates, in which case the Company may be unable to recover the losses it has incurred in the development of its technology and may never achieve profitability. The Company cannot guarantee that this market will develop as anticipated or that the Company will achieve a market share necessary to achieve profitability and growth.

There is no assurance that physicians and surgeons will choose our products (once they are commercialized) over the products offered by our major competitors. There is also no assurance that robotic surgical systems will continue to be used (or their use increased) by our future customers and that robotic surgical technology will be competitive (based on costs and performance factors) with, and preferred over, conventional and well established medical treatment and surgical methods including conventional minimally invasive surgery and open surgery.

Technological Advancements

The existing competitors could advance their products and new competitors could enter the market with superior technology. New and competitive products introduced into the marketplace, that are based on or incorporate more advanced technologies, may already impact the Company's operating and financial results.

Insurance and Uninsured Risks

The Company's business is subject to a number of risks and hazards including adverse conditions or changes in the regulatory environment. Such occurrences could result in damage to equipment, personal injury or death, monetary losses and possible legal liability. Despite any insurance coverage which the Company currently has or may secure in the future, the nature of these risks is such that liabilities might exceed policy limits, the liabilities and hazards might not be insurable, or the Company may elect not to insure against such liabilities due to high premium costs or other reasons, in which event the Company could incur significant costs that could have a materially adverse effect upon its financial position.

Ability to License Other Intellectual Property Rights

The technology of the Company may require the use of other existing technologies and processes which are currently, or in the future will be, subject to patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets and/or other intellectual property rights held by other parties, in which case the Company will need to obtain one or more licenses to use those other technologies. If the Company is unable to obtain licenses, on reasonable commercial terms, from the holders of such other intellectual property rights, it could be required to halt development and manufacturing or redesign its technology, failing which it could bear a substantial risk of litigation for misuse of the other technologies. In any such event, the business and operations of the Company could be materially adversely affected.

Government Regulation

The clinical testing, manufacturing, sale and distribution of the Company's contemplated product requires approvals from Canadian Health Protection Branch, the FDA and the European CE Marking. Applications for these approvals have not been made and there can be no assurances that such approvals will be received or if such approvals are granted, that we will be able to comply with the conditions and requirements of such approvals. Failure to obtain such approvals or to comply with such conditions and requirements may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operation.

Changes in Government Policy

The Company's results may be affected by changes in trade, monetary and fiscal policies, laws and regulations, or other activities of the Canadian and foreign governments, agencies and similar organizations. The Company's results may be affected by social and economic conditions which impact the Company's operations.

Changes in Accounting and Tax Rules

The Company is subject to numerous tax and accounting requirements, and changes in existing accounting or taxation rules or practices, or varying interpretations of current rules or practices, could have a significant adverse effect on the financial results of the Company or the manner in which the Company conducts its business. The Company has issued its financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2015 in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB").

In the future, the geographic scope of the Company's business may expand, and such expansion will require it to comply with the tax laws and regulations of multiple jurisdictions. Requirements as to taxation vary substantially

among jurisdictions. Complying with the tax laws of these jurisdictions can be time consuming and expensive and could potentially subject the Company to penalties and fees in the future if it were to inadvertently fail to comply. In the event the Company were to inadvertently fail to comply with applicable tax laws, this could have a material adverse effect on the business, results of operations, and financial condition of the Company.

Contingent Liabilities

Contingent liabilities for contractual and other claims with customers, development firms, suppliers and former employees to which the Company may become party to in the future may have a material adverse effect on its financial position.

The Business of the Company – Production

Manufacturing Risks

The manufacture of our prototypes and our products, once commercialized, will involve complex processes and we and the manufacturers we hire may encounter difficulties initiating and maintaining production. In the future, there could be a significant disruption in the supply of materials or products from current sources or, in the event of a disruption, the Company might not be able to locate alternative suppliers of materials, components or products of comparable quality at an acceptable price, or at all. In addition, the Company cannot be certain that its manufacturers will be able to complete the production of the prototypes or to fill its orders for our products, once commercialized, in a timely manner. If the Company experiences significant increased demand, or needs to replace an existing manufacturer, there can be no assurance that additional supplies of product or additional manufacturing capacity will be available when required on terms that are acceptable to the Company, or at all. In addition, even if the Company is able to expand existing manufacturing or find new manufacturing, the Company may encounter delays in production. Any delays, interruption or increased costs in the supply of materials or manufacture of the Company's products could have an adverse effect on the Company's ability to meet customer demand for its products and result in lower revenues and net income.

Product Defect Risk

A malfunction or the inadequate design of the Company's contemplated products could result in product liability or other tort claims. Accidents involving the Company's products could lead to personal injury, death or physical damage. Any liability for damages resulting from malfunctions could be substantial and could adversely affect the Company's business and results of operations. In addition, a well-publicized actual or perceived problem could adversely affect the market's perception or the Company's products. This could result in a decline in demand for the Company's products, which would adversely affect its financial condition and results of operations.

If any of the Company's contemplated products prove defective, the Company may be required to redesign or recall such products. This redesign or recall may cause the Company to incur significant expenses, disrupt sales and adversely affect the reputation for the Company and its products, which could adversely impact its revenue, operating results and profitability.

Profitability

There is no assurance that the Company will earn profits in the future, or that profitability will be sustained. The medical device industry requires significant financial resources, and there is no assurance that future revenues will be sufficient to generate the funds required to continue the Company's business development and marketing activities. If the Company does not have sufficient capital to fund its operations, it may be required to reduce its research and development efforts or in the future reduce its marketing efforts or forego certain business opportunities.

Supplier

The Company is substantially dependent on one or a small number of external development firms for its technology. Key suppliers and development firms could go out of business, be purchased by competitors or infringe on another company's intellectual property and may consequently be unable to supply the Company.

Securities of the Company

History of Losses

The Company has a history of losses, and there is no assurance that any of its contemplated products will generate sustainable earnings, be profitable or provide a return on investment in the future. The Company has not paid dividends in the past and has no plans to pay dividends in the foreseeable future. Its directors will determine the future dividend policy of the Company if the Company generates earnings in the future.

Stock Price Volatility

The Common Shares and certain Warrants of the Company trade in Canada on the Toronto Stock Exchange and the Common Shares also trade in the United States on the OTCQX. The Company cannot predict the extent to which investor interest will lead to the development of an active and liquid trading market in its Common Shares and Warrants and it is possible that an active and liquid trading market will not develop or be sustained. Some companies that have volatile market prices for their securities have had securities class action lawsuits filed against them. If a lawsuit were to be commenced against the Company, regardless of its outcome, it could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management's attention and resources. The price of Common Shares and Warrants may fluctuate in response to a number of events, including but not limited to:

- its quarterly operating results;
- sales of the Company's Common Shares by a principal shareholder;
- future announcements concerning the business of the Company or of its competitors;
- the failure of securities analysts to cover the Company and/or changes in financial forecasts and recommendations by securities analysts;
- actions of the Company's competitors;
- actions of the Company's suppliers;
- actions of any medical technology development firms engaged by the Company;
- actions of directors and officers regarding purchases and sales of shares;
- general market, economic and political conditions;
- natural disasters, terrorist attacks and acts of war; and
- the other risks described in this section.

Future Share Sales

Additional equity financings or other share issuances by the Company could adversely affect the market price of the Company's shares. Sales by existing shareholders of a large number of shares of the Company's shares in the public

market and the sale of shares issued in connection with acquisitions or strategic alliances, or the perception that such additional sales could occur, could cause the market price of the Company's shares to drop.

Limited Operating History

Titan is a robotic surgery technology development company with a limited operating history. Future operating results may be difficult to predict. The Company is in the development stage and has been engaged in research and product development since its inception. There are many regulatory steps that must be completed as part of the development program before the Company's technology can be commercialized and a product is available for the market. These regulatory steps are costly and uncertain. The future success of the Company's business will depend on the ability to design and obtain regulatory approval for new products, manufacture and assemble current and future products in sufficient quantities in accordance with applicable regulatory requirements and at lower costs, which the Company may be unable to do. There is a limited history of operations upon which to evaluate the Company's business and its prospects. Operating expenses have increased since inception due to the development program. The lack of a significant operating history may limit an investor's ability to make a comparative evaluation of the Company, its products and its prospects. The Company has not generated revenue since its inception.

Fluctuating Financial Results

The Company's financial results may vary significantly from period to period. The financial results may fluctuate as a result of a number of factors that may be outside of the Company's control, which may cause the market price of the Common Shares to fall. For these reasons, comparing the Company's operating results on a period-to-period basis may not be meaningful, and an investor should not rely on past results as an indication of future performance. Financial results may be negatively affected by any of the risk factors listed in this "Risk Factors" section.

Effect of Incorrect Estimates Regarding Milestones

For planning purposes, we estimate and may disclose timing of a variety of clinical, regulatory and other milestones. We base our estimates on present facts and a variety of assumptions. Many underlying assumptions are outside our control such as the ability to recruit patients, obtain access to clinical sites as expected or obtain approval from regulatory bodies such as the FDA to enter into trials. If we do not achieve milestones consistent with investors' expectations, the price of our Common Shares and Warrants would likely decline.

Currency Fluctuations

Titan's operating results are subject to fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates.

DIVIDENDS

The Company has not declared or paid dividends in the past. The Company presently intends to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the expansion and growth of its business. Any future determination to pay dividends will be at the discretion of the Company's board of directors and will depend on the Company's financial conditions, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors the board of directors deems relevant. The Company had negative cash flow from operating activities for its fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 and the negative cash flow is expected to continue.

There are no other restrictions on our ability to pay dividends. However, the *Business Corporations Act* (Ontario) does not permit a corporation to pay dividends if the corporation is, or would after the payment, be unable to pay its liabilities as they become due or the realizable value of the corporation's assets would thereby be less than the aggregate of its liabilities and stated capital of all classes. In addition, the terms of any future debt or credit facility may preclude the Company from paying dividends.

CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The authorized capital of the Company consists of an unlimited number of Common Shares of which 116,457,486 were issued and outstanding as at December 31, 2015. The holders of Common Shares are entitled to receive notice of and to attend all annual and special meetings of the Company's shareholders and to one vote in respect of each Common Share held at the record date for each such meeting. The holders of Common Shares are entitled, at the discretion of the Board of Directors, to receive out of any or all of the Company's profits or surplus properly available for the payment of dividends, any dividend declared by the Board of Directors and payable by the Company on the Common Shares. The holders of the Common Shares will participate rateably in any distribution of the assets of the Company upon liquidation, dissolution or winding-up or other distribution of the assets of the Company's securities issued and outstanding at such time ranking in priority to the Common Shares upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company as fully paid and are non-assessable.

Ticker Symbol	Issue Date	Expiry Date	Number Issued	Number Outstanding	Exercise Price (CDN \$)	Potential Proceeds (CDN \$)
TMD.WT.A	June 21, 2011	June 21, 2016	5,577,500	5,121,500	\$2.00	10,243,000
TMD.WT.B	December 22, 2011	December 22, 2016	4,880,000	3,484,500	\$1.75	6,097,875
NOT LISTED	March 14, 2012	March 14, 2017	1,986,755	390,729	\$1.77	691,590
TMD.WT.C	March 13, 2013	March 13, 2018	6,260,763	5,260,705	\$1.25	6,575,881
TMD.WT.D	February 19, 2014	February 19, 2017	9,142,500	8,317,856	\$2.00	16,635,712
TMD.WT.E	April 23, 2014	April 23, 2017	12,203,189	12,346,914	\$2.75	33,954,014
TMD.WT.F	November 16, 2015	November 16, 2020	7,012,195	7,012,195	\$1.60	11,219,512
TOTAL			47,062,902	41,934,399		85,417,584

The Company also had outstanding as at December 31, 2015 an aggregate of 41,934,399 Warrants that were issued in connection with prior offerings. These Warrants include:

¹ Assumes that Warrants are exercised in full. There is no assurance any Warrants will be exercised.

All of the Warrants referenced in the table above are governed by warrant indentures (the "Warrant Indentures") entered into between the Company and Computershare Limited (or its predecessor, Olympia Transfer Services Inc.), as warrant agent thereunder, and/or warrant certificates, as the case may be, dated the date of issue of each series of warrants. A copy of each Warrant Indenture can be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com.

The Company also has outstanding stock options ("Options") granted to directors, officers and employees of the Company. At December 31, 2015, there were 2,897,763 Options outstanding. Each Option entitles its holder to purchase one Common Share of the Company at an exercise price determined by the board of directors. The terms of each Option including the number of Options granted, the exercise price, the expiry date and any vesting provisions were determined by the Company's board of directors at the time of the grant of each Option. Please see the Company's notes to the annual audited financial statements for the 2015 fiscal year, which provides more detailed disclosure on the Options outstanding and the terms thereof.

MARKET FOR SECURITIES

All references to currency in this section under the heading, "Market for Securities" is in Canadian dollars.

Summary of Monthly Trading – Common Shares

Titan's Common Shares are listed for trading in Canada on the TSX under the symbol "TMD". The Common Shares of the Company also began trading on the international tier of the OTCQX market in the United States under the ticker symbol "TITXF" as of February 24, 2012.

The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of shares traded for the Common Shares of the Company on the TSX for each month in 2015.

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)	_			
December	\$1.14	\$0.97	\$1.04	1,534,890
November	\$1.59	\$1.01	\$1.06	5,902,449
October	\$1.40	\$1.28	\$1.31	842,920
September	\$1.50	\$1.34	\$1.36	508,452
August	\$1.57	\$1.30	\$1.50	617,152
July	\$1.65	\$1.21	\$1.58	1,040,101
June	\$1.75	\$1.53	\$1.63	526,223
May	\$1.79	\$1.48	\$1.69	1,300,965
April	\$1.85	\$1.54	\$1.57	937,052
March	\$1.88	\$1.61	\$1.82	812,448
February	\$2.18	\$1.76	\$1.81	1,522,005
January	\$1.89	\$1.63	\$1.81	875,848

Summary of Monthly Trading – June 2016 Warrants

Titan's June 2016 Warrants are listed for trading on the TSX as of August 11 under the symbol "TMD.WT.A". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the June 2016 Warrants of the Company on the TSX for each month in 2015.

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
December	\$0.06	\$0.04	\$0.05	40,530
November	\$0.13	\$0.02	\$0.035	194,900
October	\$0.20	\$0.10	\$0.125	24,900
September	\$0.20	\$0.16	\$0.20	1,500
August	\$0.23	\$0.16	\$0.16	11,000
July	\$0.27	\$0.19	\$0.19	12,000
June	\$0.28	\$0.27	\$0.275	1,000
May	\$0.27	\$0.15	\$0.265	4,500
April	\$0.29	\$0.18	\$0.23	33,100
March	\$0.25	\$0.15	\$0.24	11,500
February	\$0.26	\$0.25	\$0.25	500
January	\$0.26	\$0.16	\$0.26	36,500

Summary of Monthly Trading – December 2016 Warrants

Titan's December 2016 Warrants were listed for trading on the TSX as of January 2012 under the symbol "TMD.WT.B". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the December 2016 Warrants of the Company on the TSX for each month in 2015.

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
December	0.11	0.08	\$0.08	78,900
November	0.15	0.02	\$0.10	282,700
October	0.16	0.11	\$0.14	4,620
September	0.19	0.19	\$0.185	200
August	0.25	0.19	\$0.185	49,500
July	0.26	0.22	\$0.22	2,000
June	0.29	0.26	\$0.26	42,000
May	0.26	0.26	\$0.26	20,300
April	0.59	0.26	\$0.26	60,000
March	-	-	-	0
February	-	-	-	0
January	\$0.59	\$0.31	\$0.59	

Summary of Monthly Trading – March 2018 Warrants

Titan's March 2018 Warrants were listed for trading on the TSX as of March 25, 2013 under the symbol "TMD.WT.C". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the March 2018 Warrants of the Company on the TSX for each in 2015.

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
December	\$0.29	\$0.22	\$0.27	80,600
November	\$0.40	\$0.24	\$0.235	312,300
October	\$0.63	\$0.40	\$0.40	67,000
September	\$0.68	\$0.63	\$0.63	5,000
August	\$0.76	\$0.50	\$0.70	2,186
July	\$0.70	\$0.48	\$0.50	6,500
June	\$0.75	\$0.57	\$0.63	12,000
May	\$0.75	\$0.70	\$0.75	10,236
April	\$0.75	\$0.65	\$0.75	8,950
March	\$0.84	\$0.75	\$0.75	3,000
February	\$1.00	\$0.80	\$0.84	34,800
January	\$0.75	\$0.53	\$0.72	61,700

Summary of Monthly Trading – February 2017 Warrants

Titan's February 2017 Warrants were listed for trading on the TSX-V as of March 28, 2014 and on the TSX as of September 30, 2014, under the symbol "TMD.WT.D". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the February 2017 Warrants of the Company for each month in 2015.

Month (2015)	High	Low	Close	Volume
December	\$0.08	\$0.06	\$0.08	393,867
November	\$0.16	\$0.04	\$0.065	657,699

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
October	\$0.21	\$0.13	\$0.13	56,400
September	\$0.20	\$0.19	\$0.20	25,500
August	\$0.19	\$0.19	\$0.19	500
July	\$0.26	\$0.19	\$0.19	38,188
June	\$0.27	\$0.25	\$0.255	11,000
May	\$0.30	\$0.18	\$0.27	26,500
April	\$0.28	\$0.18	\$0.18	145,200
March	\$0.26	\$0.15	\$0.25	19,500
February	\$0.35	\$0.21	\$0.205	116,578
January	\$0.30	\$0.15	\$0.22	757,688

Summary of Monthly Trading – April 2017 Warrants

Titan's April 2017 Warrants were listed for trading on the TSX-V as of May 7, 2014 and on the TSX as of September 30, 2014, under the symbol "TMD.WT.E". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the April 2017 Warrants of the Company for each month in 2015.

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
December	\$0.08	\$0.03	\$0.075	8,000
November	\$0.12	\$0.03	\$0.03	118,000
October	\$0.11	\$0.07	\$0.08	135,100
September	\$0.12	\$010	\$0.10	26,000
August	\$0.13	\$0.10	\$0.10	15,000
July	\$0.14	\$0.09	\$0.125	8,200
June	\$0.19	\$0.11	\$0.11	14,000
May	\$0.19	\$0.13	\$0.19	12,000
April	\$0.20	\$0.13	\$0.125	65,223
March	\$0.29	\$0.12	\$0.18	103,373
February	\$0.19	\$0.15	\$0.18	116,578
January	\$0.14	\$0.09	\$0.13	392,00

Summary of Monthly Trading – November 2020 Warrants

Titan's November 2020 Warrants were listed for trading on the TSX as of November 17, 2015, under the symbol "TMD.WT.F". The following table shows the close, high and low trading prices and the volume of warrants traded for the November 2020 Warrants of the Company for each month in 2015.

Month (2015)	High	Low	Close	Volume
December	\$0.195	\$0.135	\$0.195	417,302
November	\$0.21	\$0.15	\$0.16	1,349,874
October	-	-	-	-
September	-	-	-	-
August	-	-	-	-
July	-	-	-	-
June	-	-	-	-
May	-	-	-	-
April	-	-	-	-
March	-	-	-	-

Month	High	Low	Close	Volume
(2015)				
February	-	-	-	-
January	-	-	-	-

ESCROWED SECURITIES

As of December 31, 2015, there were no Common Shares of the Company held, to the Company's knowledge, in escrow or that were subject to a contractual restriction on transfer.

DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

The following sets out details respecting the directors and executive officers of Titan, as of the date of this Annual Information Form. The names, the municipalities of residence, the positions held by each in Titan and the principal occupation for the past five years of the directors and executive officers of Titan are as follows:

Name and Municipality of Residence	Offices Held	Director Since	Principal Occupation(s) During the Five-Year Period Ending December 31, 2015
John T. Hargrove ⁽²⁾ Toronto, Ontario	Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and Director	2010	Chairman and CEO of Titan from March 19, 2013 to present; Over 30 years of executive-level health care experience primarily with the Johnson & Johnson Family of Companies including Ethicon, Ethicon Endo- Surgery and Johnson & Johnson Health Care Systems.
Dr. Reiza Rayman London, Ontario	President and Director	2008	President of Titan and its predecessor company, Synergist, from May 2006 to present; Self-employed physician in general medical practice from 1991 to present.
Stephen Randall Toronto, Ontario	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary	n/a	Chief Financial Officer of Titan since March 2010; Canadian CPA, CGA in senior financial roles with private, publicly-traded and start-up companies in technology sector.
Dennis Fowler, M.D. Kansas City, Missouri	Executive Vice President, Clinical and Regulatory Affairs	n/a	Executive Vice President, Clinical and Regulatory Affairs of Titan since September 9, 2014; Prior thereto, consultant to Titan from April 2012 to September 2014; Prior thereto, Professor of Surgery, Columbia University from September 2009 to April 2014.
Martin C. Bernholtz ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾ Thornhill, Ontario	Director	2008	Vice President, Finance of Kerbel Group Inc. since 1998.

Name and Municipality of Residence	Offices Held	Director Since	Principal Occupation(s) During the Five-Year Period Ending December 31, 2015
John E. Barker ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾ Burlington, Ontario	Director	2009	Corporate director. Previously served as Senior Vice President of Finance, CFO and in other senior executive positions at Zenon Environmental Inc. from 2000 to 2006.
Dr. Bruce Wolff ⁽¹⁾ Rochester, Minnesota	Director	2014	Surgeon, Mayo Clinic since 1982; and Professor of Surgery, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine and Emeritus Chair of the Division of Colon & Rectal Surgery, Mayo Clinic.

Notes:

(1) Member of Audit Committee of the Company.

(2) Member of Compensation Committee of the Company.

None of the directors or executive officers of the Company is, at the date hereof, or has within 10 years before the date hereof, been a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of any other issuer that (a) was the subject of a cease trade, an order similar to a cease trade order or an order that denied the issuer access to any statutory exemptions under securities legislation, that was in effect for a period of more than 30 consecutive days (an "Order"), that, while that person was acting in the capacity as a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer, or (b) was subject to an order that was issued after that person ceased to be a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in the capacity as a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer.

None of the directors or executive officers of the Company (a) is, at the date hereof, or has within 10 years before the date hereof, been a director or executive officer of any other issuer that, while that person was acting in that capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to act in that capacity, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets, or (b) has, within 10 years before the date hereof, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets

None of the directors or executive officers of the Company has been subject to (a) any penalties or sanctions imposed by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority or has entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority, or (b) any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would likely be considered important to a reasonable investor in making an investment decision.

The term of each director will expire at the next annual meeting of the Company. As at December 31, 2015, the directors and executive officers of the Company, as a group, beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, or exercised control or direction over 6,484,801 Common Shares of the Company, representing approximately 5.57% of the Company's outstanding Common Shares. The information as to securities beneficially owned or over which control or direction is exercised is not within the knowledge of the Company and has been furnished by the directors and executive officers individually. There are no material conflicts of interest among any of the directors or executive officers and the Company, other than any potential conflicts as disclosed above. See "*Risk Factors – Conflicts of Interest*".

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Audit Committee's Charter

See Schedule "A".

Composition of the Audit Committee

As of December 31, 2015, the table below sets out the members of the Audit Committee and states whether they are financially literate and/or independent.

Director	Independent	Financially Literate	
John E. Barker	Yes	Yes	
Martin C. Bernholtz	Yes	Yes	
Dr. Bruce Wolff	Yes	Yes	

Two directors on the Corporation's Audit Committee (namely, John E. Barker and Martin C. Bernholtz) have been senior officers and/or directors of publicly traded companies and business executives for a number of years. In these positions, each director has been responsible for receiving financial information relating to the entities of which they were directors. They had, or have developed, an understanding of financial statements generally and understand how those statements are used to assess the financial position of a company and its operating results. Each member of the Audit Committee also has a significant understanding of the business in which the Corporation is engaged and has an appreciation for the relevant accounting principles for the Corporation's business.

Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The Audit Committee has adopted a pre-approval policy with respect to permitted non-audit services proposed to be provided by the external auditor as disclosed in paragraph 3(a)(iv) of the Audit Committee's Charter (Schedule "A").

External Auditor Service Fees

The table below sets out all fees billed by the Corporation's external auditor in respect of the last two financial years.

Financial Year Ended	Audit Fees ⁽¹⁾	Audit-Related Fees ⁽²⁾	Tax Fees ⁽³⁾	All Other Fees ⁽⁴⁾
December 31, 2015	\$28,606	\$19,089	\$2,072	\$57,393
December 31, 2014	\$31,202	\$36,738	\$4,426	\$103,117

Notes:

- (1) "Audit Fees" are fees billed by the Corporation's external auditor for services provided in auditing the Corporation's financial statements for the financial year.
- (2) "Audit-Related Fees" are fees not included in Audit Fees that are billed by the auditor for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to performing the audit or reviewing the Corporation's interim financial statements.
- (3) "Tax Fees" are fees billed by the auditor for professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning.
- (4) "All Other Fees" are fees billed by the auditor for products and services not included in the previous categories.

PROMOTER

No person is or has been within the two years immediately preceding the date hereof, a promoter of Titan.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS AND REGULATORY ACTIONS

There are no legal proceedings to which the Company is or was a party to, or that any of its property is or was the subject of, during the year ended December 31, 2015, and the Company is not aware of any such proceedings that are contemplated. No penalties or sanctions were imposed against the Company by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority during the year ended December 31, 2015, nor has the Company entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority, or been subject to any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would likely be considered important to a reasonable investor in making an investment decision.

INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

Except as disclosed in this Annual Information Form, none of the directors or executive officers of the Company, or any person or company that beneficially owns, or controls or directs, directly or indirectly, more than 10% of any class or series of the Company's outstanding voting securities, or any associate or affiliate of any of the foregoing persons or companies, has or has had any material interest, direct or indirect, in any transaction within the three most recently completed financial years or during the current financial year that has materially affected or is reasonably expected to materially affect the Company.

TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

Computershare Limited is the Company's registrar and transfer agent. The register of the transfers of the Common Shares of the Company are located at 8th Floor, 100 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario M5J 2Y1.

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

The Company enters into a variety of contracts in the normal course of business. Material contracts entered into since January 1, 2015, or before January 1, 2015, but still in effect and that are or were required to be filed under Section 12.2 of National Instrument 51-102 *Continuous Disclosure Obligations* include the Warrant Indentures described under "*Capital Structure*".

EXPERTS

The auditors of the Company are BDO Canada LLP, Charted Accountants, Licensed Public Accountants, who have prepared an independent auditors' report in respect of the Company's financial statements with accompanying notes as at and for the year ended December 31, 2015. BDO Canada LLP is independent in accordance with the Rules of Professional Conduct as outlined by the Institute of Chartered Professional Accountants of Ontario.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information regarding the Company's corporate governance practices, including the terms of reference for the Company's board of directors and the Company's board committees, is contained in the management information circular of the Company dated May 8, 2015. This document can be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com.

Additional information relating to the Company may be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com and on the Company's web site at www.titanmedicalinc.com.

Upon request to the Company's registered office at 170 University Avenue, Suite 1000, Toronto, Ontario M5H 3B3, the Company will provide any person with a copy of this annual information form and any other documents that are

incorporated by reference into a preliminary short form prospectus or short form prospectus filed in respect of a distribution of securities of the Company.

A copy of any of these documents may be obtained without charge at any time when a preliminary short form prospectus has been filed in respect of a distribution of any securities of the Company or any securities of the Company are in the course of a distribution pursuant to a short form prospectus. At any other time, any document referred to above may be obtained by security holders of the Company without charge and by any other person upon payment of a reasonable charge.

Additional information including directors' and executive officers' remuneration and indebtedness, principal holders of the Company's securities and options to purchase securities, where applicable, is contained in the management information circular of the Company dated May 8, 2015. Additional financial information is provided in the Company's financial statements and management's discussion and analysis for the year ended December 31, 2015.

TOR01: 6250023: v8

SCHEDULE "A"

TITAN MEDICAL INC.

AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

Purpose

The Audit Committee (the "Audit Committee" or the "Committee") is a committee of the board of directors (the "Board of Directors" or the "Board") of Titan Medical Inc. (the "Company"). Its primary function is to assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities by evaluating and making recommendations to the Board as appropriate with respect to:

- financial reporting;
- the external auditors, including performance, qualifications, independence, and their audit of the Company's financial statements;
- internal controls and disclosure controls;
- financial risk management;
- the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the "Code"); and
- related party transactions.

The Audit Committee will also have authority to review and, in its discretion, approve certain matters, in accordance with and within the limitations prescribed by this Charter.

The Audit Committee's primary function is to assist the Board of Directors in fulfilling its responsibilities. It is, however, the Company's management which is responsible for preparing the Company's financial statements and it is the Company's external auditors who are responsible for auditing those financial statements.

Composition and Member Qualification

The Committee shall, subject to applicable exemptions available under National Instrument 52-110 - AuditCommittees ("NI 52-110"), be comprised of at least three directors, each of whom shall be an independent director of the Company (as defined below). Pursuant to NI 52-110 (as implemented by the Canadian Securities Administrators and as amended from time to time), a director is considered to be "independent" if he or she has no direct or indirect "material relationship" with the Company which is a relationship that could, in the view of the Board of Directors, be reasonably expected to interfere with the exercise of a director's independent judgment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a director shall be considered to have a "material relationship" with the Company if he or she falls in one of the categories listed in Schedule A attached hereto.

Subject to an applicable exemption available under NI 52-110, all members of the Audit Committee must, to the satisfaction of the Board of Directors, be "financially literate" within the meaning of NI 52-110. NI 52-110 provides that a director will be considered "financially literate" if he or she has the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of the issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by the Company's financial statements.

Each member will have, to the satisfaction of the Board, sufficient skills and/or experience as are relevant and will be of contribution to the carrying out of the mandate of the Committee.

Appointment and Term of Office

Each member of the Committee and the Chair of the Committee shall be appointed from and by the Board of Directors, on the recommendation of the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, at the time of each annual meeting of the shareholders of the Company, and shall hold office until the next annual meeting.

Any member of the Committee may be removed or replaced at any time by the Board and shall cease to be a member of the Committee upon ceasing to be a director.

The Board may fill vacancies on the Committee by appointment from among its members. If and whenever a vacancy shall exist on the Committee, the remaining members may exercise all their powers so long as a quorum remains in office.

Meetings

The Committee is to meet at least four times annually (and more frequently if circumstances require). The Audit Committee is to meet prior to filing the quarterly financial statements in order to review and discuss the unaudited financial results for the preceding quarter and the related management's discussion and analysis ("**MD&A**") and is to meet prior to filing the annual audited financial statements and MD&A in order to review and discuss the audited financial results for the year and related MD&A.

The Audit Committee will meet periodically with management and the external auditors in separate sessions to discuss any matters that the Audit Committee or each of these groups believe should be discussed privately. The Audit Committee shall meet with the external auditors in a separate session at each regularly scheduled meeting of the Committee at which such auditors are present.

A quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the Committee is the presence in person or via teleconference or video-conference of a simple majority of the total number of members of the Committee. If within one hour of the time appointed for a meeting of the Committee, a quorum is not present, the meeting shall stand adjourned to the same hour on the second business day following the date of such meeting at the same place. If at the adjourned meeting a quorum as hereinbefore specified is not present within one hour of the time appointed for such adjourned meeting, the quorum for the adjourned meeting will consist of the members then present.

Meetings of the Committee shall be held from time to time and at such place as the Committee or the Chair of the Committee may determine, within or outside Canada, upon not less than 48 hours' prior notice to each of the members.

Meetings of the Committee may be held without 48 hours' prior notice if all of the members entitled to vote at such meeting who do not attend, waive notice of the meeting and, for the purpose of such meeting, the presence of a member at such meeting shall constitute waiver on his or her part. Any member of the Committee or the Chairman of the Board shall be entitled to request that the Chair of the Committee call a meeting. A notice of a meeting of the Committee may be given verbally, in writing or by telephone, fax or other means of communication, and need not specify the purpose of the meeting. Members of the Committee may attend meetings of the Committee by tele-conference.

The Committee shall keep minutes of its meetings which shall be submitted to the Board of Directors. The Committee may, from time to time, appoint any person who need not be a member, to act as secretary at any meeting.

All decisions of the Committee will require the vote of a majority of its members present at a meeting at which a quorum is present. Actions of the Committee may be taken by an instrument or instruments in writing signed by all of the members of the Committee, and such actions shall be effective as though they had been decided by a majority of votes cast at a meeting of the Committee called for such purpose. Such instruments in writing may be signed in counterparts each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all originals together shall be deemed to be one and the same instrument.

The Committee shall meet in camera, without management, at each meeting of the Committee, and otherwise as considered appropriate by the members of the Committee. Any member of the Committee may move the Committee in camera at any time during the course of a meeting, and a record of any decisions made in camera shall be maintained by the Chair of the Committee.

Duties and Responsibilities

To fulfill its duties and responsibilities, the Audit Committee shall evaluate and make recommendations to the Board, or approve, as appropriate, with respect to the following matters:

- 1. General Responsibilities
 - a. Create and maintain a Committee plan for the year.
 - b. Review and assess this Charter at least annually, prepare revisions to its provisions as conditions dictate, and refer its assessment and any proposed revisions to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee or the Board.
 - c. Report and make recommendations periodically to the Board on the matters covered by this Charter.
 - d. Perform any other activities consistent with this Charter, the Company's Articles and By-Laws and governing law, as the Audit Committee or the Board of Directors deems necessary or appropriate.
- 2. Financial Reporting
 - a. Recommend to the Board for approval:
 - i. the Company's quarterly and annual financial statements and related MD&A;
 - ii. all other financial statements that require approval by the Board, including financial statements for use in prospectuses or other offering or public disclosure documents and financial statements required by regulatory authorities; and
 - iii. financial information for use in press releases, including annual and interim profit or loss press releases, prior to their publication and/or filing with any governmental body and/or release.
 - b. Overseeing the work of the external auditor engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an auditor's report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the Company, including the resolution of disagreements between management and the external auditor regarding financial reporting.
 - c. Before the release of financial statements and related disclosures to the public, obtain confirmation from the CEO and CFO as to the matters addressed in the certifications required by the securities regulatory authorities.
 - d. Review any litigation, claim or other contingency that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
 - e. Review the external auditors' judgments about the quality and appropriateness, not just the acceptability, of the Company's accounting principles and financial disclosure practices, as applied in its financial reporting.

- f. Review the status of significant accounting estimates and judgments and special issues (e.g., major transactions, changes in the selection or application of accounting policies, off-balance sheet items, effect of regulatory and financial initiatives).
- g. Review and approve, if appropriate, major changes to the Company's accounting principles and practices as suggested by management with the concurrence of the external auditors.

3. External Auditor

- a. Recommend to the Board of Directors: (i) the selection of the external auditors, considering independence and effectiveness; and (ii) the fees and other compensation to be paid to the external auditors.
- b. Require, in accordance with applicable law that the external auditors report directly to the Audit Committee.
- c. Pre-approve all audit and non-audit services to be provided to the Company or its subsidiaries by the external auditors in a manner consistent with NI 52-110.
- d. Oversee the work and review the performance of the external auditors and approve any proposed discharge of the external auditors when circumstances warrant.
- e. Monitor the relationship between management and the external auditors, including reviewing any management letters or other reports of the external auditors.
- f. Discuss with the external auditor any (i) difference of opinion with management on material auditing or accounting issues, and (ii) any audit problems or difficulties experienced by the external audit in performing the audit. Where there are significant unsettled issues, the Audit Committee is to assist in arriving at an agreed course of action for the resolution of such matters.
- g. Periodically consult with the external auditors without management present about significant risks or exposures, internal controls and other steps that management has taken to control such risks, and the completeness and accuracy of the Company's financial statements. Particular emphasis should be given to the adequacy of internal controls to expose any payments, transactions, or procedures that might be deemed illegal or otherwise improper.
- h. Review and discuss, on an annual basis, with the external auditors all significant relationships they have with the Company to determine their independence.
- i. Review and approve the Company's hiring policies regarding partners, employees and former partners and employees of the Company's external auditors.
- j. Consider any matter required to be communicated to the Audit Committee by the external auditors under applicable generally accepted auditing standards, applicable law and listing standards, including the auditor's report to the Audit Committee (and management's response thereto).
- 4. Monitoring Financial Matters, Internal Controls, Management Systems and Disclosure Controls
 - a. Oversee management's review of the adequacy of the Company's accounting and financial reporting systems, including with respect to the integrity and quality of the Company's financial statements and other financial information.
 - b. Oversee management's review of the adequacy of the Company's internal controls and management systems to safeguard assets from loss and unauthorized use and to verify the accuracy of the financial records.

- c. In consultation with the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee, oversee management's disclosure controls and procedures regarding the Company's financial information to confirm that the Company's financial information that is required to be disclosed under applicable law or stock exchange rules is disclosed.
- d. Review any special audit steps adopted in light of material control deficiencies.
- 5. Risk Management
 - a. Review management's assessment and management of financial risk, including insurance coverage, and obtain the external auditors' opinion of management's assessment of significant financial risks facing the Company and how effectively such risks are being managed or controlled.
- 6. Code of Business Conduct and Ethics
 - a. Recommend to the Board any significant changes to the Code, monitor compliance with the Code and ensure that management has established a system to enforce the Code. Review appropriateness of actions taken to ensure compliance with the Code and review the results of confirmations and violations thereof.
 - b. Oversee procedures in the Code for (i) the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal controls or auditing matters, and (ii) the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.
 - c. Approve any waiver from compliance with the Code for directors and executive officers, promptly report any such waiver to the Board, and ensure appropriate disclosure of any such waiver.

Each of which shall be conducted with the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee.

- 7. Related Party Transactions
 - a. Review and pre-approve all proposed related party transactions and situations involving a potential or actual conflict of interest involving a director, member of executive management, or affiliate, that are not required to be dealt with by an "independent committee" pursuant to securities laws, other than routine transactions and situations arising in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice.
- 8. Financial Legal Compliance
 - a. Review management's monitoring of the Company's systems in place to ensure that the Company's financial statements, reports and other financial information disseminated to governmental organizations and the public satisfy legal requirements.
 - b. Review with legal counsel any legal matters that could have a significant effect on the Company's financial statements.
 - c. Review with legal counsel the Company's compliance with applicable law and inquiries received from regulators and governmental agencies to the extent they may have a material impact on the financial position of the Company.

- 9. Expense Accounts and Management Perquisites
 - a. Recommend to the Board policies and procedures with respect to directors' and executive management's expense accounts and management perquisites and benefits, including their use of corporate assets and expenditures related to executive travel and entertainment, and review the results of the procedures performed in these areas by the external auditors.
- 10. Succession Planning
 - a. Consult with the Compensation Committee and Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee on succession planning for the directors and executive management.
- 11. Disclosure of Audit Committee Function
 - a. Oversee the preparation of, and recommend to the Board, the disclosure of the Audit Committee's composition and responsibilities and how they were discharged as required to be published annually in the Company's management information circular or annual information form pursuant to applicable law (including NI 52-110).
 - b. Approve any other significant information relating to matters within this Charter contained in the Company's disclosure documents.
- 12. Legal Compliance
 - a. Oversee management's compliance with laws with respect to the audit function, and recommend to the Board any changes to the Company's practices in these areas.
 - b. Satisfy itself that management monitors significant trends in the area of financial reporting, and evaluates their impact on the Company.

The foregoing list is not exhaustive. The Audit Committee may, in addition, perform such other functions as may be necessary or appropriate for the performance of its responsibilities and duties.

Responsibilities of Committee Chair

The primary responsibility of the Chair of the Audit Committee is to be responsible for the management and effective performance of the Committee and provide leadership to the Committee in fulfilling this Charter and any other matters delegated to it by the Board. To that end, the Committee Chair's duties and responsibilities shall include:

- a. Working with the Board Chair, the Chief Executive Officer and the Corporate Secretary to establish the frequency of Committee meetings and the agendas for such meetings.
- b. Providing leadership to the Committee and presiding over Committee meetings.
- c. Facilitating the flow of information to and from the Committee and fostering an environment in which the Committee members may ask questions and express their viewpoints.
- d. Reporting to the Board with respect to the significant activities of the Committee and any recommendations made by the Committee.
- e. Taking such other steps as are reasonably required to ensure that the Committee carries out this Charter.

Other Organizational Matters

- 13. The members and the Chair of the Committee shall be entitled to receive remuneration for acting in such capacity as the Board may from time to time determine.
 - a. The Committee shall have the resources and authority appropriate to discharge its duties and responsibilities, including the authority to:
 - i. engage, select, retain, terminate, set and approve the fees and other compensation and other retention terms of special or independent counsel, accountants or other advisors, as it deems appropriate;
 - ii. obtain appropriate funding to pay, or approve the payment of, such approved fees; at the expense of the Company; and
 - iii. communicate directly with the internal and external auditors.
- 14. The Committee shall have full access to books, records, facilities, and personnel of the Company, as it deems necessary to carry out its duties.
- 15. The Committee's performance shall be evaluated annually, in accordance with a process developed by the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee and approved by the Board, and results of that evaluation shall be reported to the Corporate Governance and Nominating Committee and to the Board.

Schedule A to Audit Committee Charter

Material Relationship

I Material Relationships

- 1. An audit committee member is independent if he or she has no direct or indirect material relationship with the issuer.
- 2. For the purposes of subsection (1), a "material relationship" is a relationship which could, in the view of the issuer's board of directors, be reasonably expected to interfere with the exercise of a member's independent judgement.
- 3. Despite subsection (2), the following individuals are considered to have a material relationship with an issuer:
 - a. an individual who is, or has been within the last three years, an employee or executive officer of the issuer;
 - b. an individual whose immediate family member is, or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of the issuer;
 - c. an individual who:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
 - (ii) is an employee of that firm, or
 - (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firm and personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time;
 - d. an individual whose spouse, minor child or stepchild, or child or stepchild who shares a home with the individual:
 - (i) is a partner of a firm that is the issuer's internal or external auditor,
 - (ii) is an employee of that firm and participates in its audit, assurance or tax compliance (but not tax planning) practice, or
 - (iii) was within the last three years a partner or employee of that firm and personally worked on the issuer's audit within that time;
 - e. an individual who, or whose immediate family member, is or has been within the last three years, an executive officer of an entity if any of the issuer's current executive officers serves or served at that same time on the entity's compensation committee; and
 - f. an individual who received, or whose immediate family member who is employed as an executive officer of the issuer received, more than \$75,000 in direct compensation from the issuer during any 12 month period within the last three years.

- 4. Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because
 - a. he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) if that relationship ended before March 30, 2004; or
 - b. he or she had a relationship identified in subsection (3) by virtue of subsection (8) if that relationship ended before June 30, 2005.
- 5. For the purposes of clauses (3)(c) and (3)(d), a partner does not include a fixed income partner whose interest in the firm that is the internal or external auditor is limited to the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation (including deferred compensation) for prior service with that firm if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- 6. For the purposes of clause (3)(f), direct compensation does not include:
 - a. remuneration for acting as a member of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer, and
 - b. the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.
- 7. Despite subsection (3), an individual will not be considered to have a material relationship with the issuer solely because the individual or his or her immediate family member
 - a. has previously acted as an interim chief executive officer of the issuer, or
 - b. acts, or has previously acted, as a chair or vice-chair of the board of directors or of any board committee of the issuer on a part-time basis.
- 8. For the purpose of this section I, an issuer includes a subsidiary entity of the issuer and a parent of the issuer.

II Additional Independence Requirements

- 1. Despite any determination made under section I, an individual who
 - a. accepts, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee from the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer, other than as remuneration for acting in his or her capacity as a member of the board of directors or any board committee, or as a part-time chair or vice-chair of the board or any board committee; or
 - b. is an affiliated entity of the issuer or any of its subsidiary entities, is considered to have a material relationship with the issuer.
- 2. For the purposes of subsection (1), the indirect acceptance by an individual of any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee includes acceptance of a fee by
 - a. an individual's spouse, minor child or stepchild, or a child or stepchild who shares the individual's home; or
 - b. an entity in which such individual is a partner, member, an officer such as a managing director occupying a comparable position or executive officer, or occupies a similar position (except limited partners, non-managing members and those occupying similar

positions who, in each case, have no active role in providing services to the entity) and which provides accounting, consulting, legal, investment banking or financial advisory services to the issuer or any subsidiary entity of the issuer.

3. For the purposes of subsection (1), compensatory fees do not include the receipt of fixed amounts of compensation under a retirement plan (including deferred compensation) for prior service with the issuer if the compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service.

Effective: February 10, 2015